OLA Legislative Committee
Monday, February 6, 2012
10:00-12:00
State Library Room 202, Salem

Present: Abigail Elder, Emily Ford, BJ Toewe, MaryKay Dalgreen, Nan Heim, Diedre Conkling, Janet Webster, Kate Gronemyer, Rachel Bridgewater, Ruth Murray, Sarah Charlton, Martha Renick

1. Review of Action Items

a. Schedule meeting with Ben Cannon about libraries in general – We are undecided if this is necessary right now and will revisit.
b. Complete planning of OLA Conference session. -The program blurb has been finalized.  Nathan Hovecamp, a former school board member and planning commission member In Bend, is willing to participate in the session.  Janet and Emily will finalize the details with others.  Janet will emphasize that this is not en endorsement of his candidacy for the Legislature. We now have confirmation on the time – Friday April 
c. Ask OLA Conference Committee about a session to brainstorming new models for school libraries.  - Given the timing of ALA Legislative Day, Ruth decided not to pursue anything.  Susan Stone will be there to discuss the OLA/ OASL merger. 
d. Encourage OLA members to thank legislators for Ready To Read grants in January. -  We had some press but need more.  MaryKay will send us the names of libraries with clippings so they can forward those to their legislators.  BJ suggested that the children’s librarian be encouraged to do the same. 
e. Plan testimony for Early Learning Council after December meeting. – The report sent to the Legislature did not mention libraries or the Ready to Read Program.  The Council is looking at big programs and specifically at “at risk” kids.  If asked at the local level, we suggest that libraries respond that we will continue to partner with all appropriate local partners.  
f. Revise Ready to Read issue brief to include Early Learning Council goals. Janet sent a draft.  People thought it looked good.  MaryKay will get Janet the latest budget numbers. 
g. Pursue possible LSTA grant on library assistant certification program – See Ruth’s report.
h. Work on possible legislation on transparency in use of public funds for public libraries and insert free back into library definition. (Nan, Amy, Diedre, Diane & Janet) – This will be a summer project.
2. State Librarian’s Report

MaryKay reported on the Work Groupfor Libraries and Archives with some background and laid out the issues.  The 27 recommendations mainly focus on cooperation such as building a combined web presence and coordinating reference service.  The work group’s full report went to the fiscal analysts and legislative leaders.  The executive summary went to all legislators on January 30.  There isn’t much precedence for this as the budget note froze the State Library’s budget until the report was submitted.  MaryKay is working with DAS to get the budget thawed. Nan spoke to Nancy Nathanson.  There will be a hearing in front of the Joint Ways and Means Sub-Committee on General Government (Johnson, Garrard, Ayer, Smith, Hayward and Whitset.)  We don’t know when. 
Given the budget situation, Ready to Read will probably see another cut in this year.

3. Lobbyists’ Report
Nan reiterated that it is a tight schedule without much heads up on when things will happen.  As the schedule is tight, much deliberation occurs prior to hearings and the public part of legislative deliberation.  Nan will meet with the Sub-committee members with the message that the Work Group took the charge seriously and came up with some substantial recommendations.  She asked for specifics that would be easy to explain.  We suggested that she discuss the consolidation of reference services and more controlled licensing of databases.  The former utilized the strengths of and differences of Archives and Library staff.  The later has potential cost savings as the database may already be licensed or the State Library may be able to get a better price.  We are concerned that there will be a push to move part of the State Library administrative staff into the Secretary of State.  We’ll monitor that.  People need to be ready for a hearing on short notice.  The same will be true for the Early Learning Council hearing although libraries may be superfluous at this point.
4. Update on school libraries. 

Ruth has been meeting with Tanya Meade, the head of the Library assistant program at PCC, to discover a way to put the program online so it’s more accessible.  They are planning to submit an LSTA grant proposal. Ruth has given her all of the materials.
She is working on the logistics of the OLA/OASL merger.  Janet agreed to write something for the Hotline about our work on school libraries.  
She has been attending meeting with Jen Maurer at ODE on changes to the CIP (Continuous Improvement Pan) process.  This is to ensure that the requirements of HB 2586 are met. They are writing two indicators for school library programs.  Oregon is unique to have this requirement so Ruth is breaking ground.  She is compiling research that backs up the importance of strong school libraries.

OASL will be having a joint conference in March 2013 with the WLMA and NCCE (Northwest Council for Computer Education). 

5. Update on County law Libraries
Martha reported that the Washington County Law Library is scanning old ORS s and will make them them available.  Cathryn, Martha and Jackie from Multnomah County are working on a stateside database licensing for NOLO, and ILP.  She asked for advice on wording for the required biennial survey of county law libraries.  We suggested that she look at the State Library’s annual survey form and definitions. http://oregon.gov/OSL/LD/statsploregon.shtml
6. Awards – Legislator of the Year 

We agreed that there isn’t one for this year unless something monumental happens this month.
7. National Legislative Day

Ruth and Susan Stone will be going for school libraries, Janet for academics.  Abigail will investigate who should go for OLA given the changes.  We suggested Buzzy Nielsen as he is in Walden’s district.  Janet will check with Stephanie about the Academic Divison.  MaryKay would like someone else to do the scheduling.  Abigail agreed to take that on.

8. ALA Legislation

Diedre’s phone connection was terrible.  So she sent us the  Midwinter decisions. 

ADOPTED, ALA CD#19.1, Resolution Opposing Restriction to Materials and Open Inquiry in Arizona Ethnic and Cultural Studies  

ADOPTED, ALA CD#20.1, Revised, Resolution Opposing the 

ADOPTED, ALA CD#20.2, Resolution Opposing the Preventing Real Online Threats to Economic Creativity and Theft of Intellectual Property Act of 2011 (PIPA) and the Stop Online Piracy Act (SOPA), 

ADOPTED, ALA CD#20.3, ALA CD#20.3, Resolution on the Loss of Crucial Government Information, which read:“

ADOPTED, ALA CD#35, Resolution on Publishers and Practices Which Discriminate Against Library Users, as amended to read:

9. Action Items

a. Ready to Read PR – MaryKay will send the clippings to Janet and Nan to send to OLA so they can share with their legislators.  BJ (?) will encourage children’s librarians to thank their legislators.

b. Janet will coordinate with Emily and Abigail on the OLA program.

c. Janet will write an article for the Hotline about what we do on school libraries that makes the merge make sense.

d. Kate will post a message on CapWiz encouraging people to thank their legislators and emphasize the importance of the Ready to Read Program.  Nan will draft it.

e. MaryKay will give Janet the latest Ready to Read budget numbers.

f. MaryKay will send us the Task Force report.

g. Janet will check with Molly Raphael and Stephanie about ALA Legislative Day. 

Next Meetings:

March 12, 2012  10-12 State Library
May 14, 2012

July 9, 2012
